
November 2007	 www.ovlr.org	 Volume XXIV, Number 11

OTTAWA 
VALLEY 
LAND
ROVERS

Looking Back at Larose Forest

See article on pages 5-7 – photos by T. King
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OVLR Newsletter

General Information
Ottawa Valley Land Rovers is the oldest and 
largest Land Rover club in Canada. Membership 
is open to all Land Rover enthusiasts. Executive 
meetings are held on the first Monday of every 
month. Social meetings are held on the third 
Monday of every month, generally at the Prescott 
Hotel on Preston Street.

OVLR offers a monthly newsletter and a variety 
of activities throughout the year, from mechanical 
seminars and off-road rallies to social events 
and family oriented outings. Members receive 
discounts on parts from a number of North 
American suppliers. Off-road activities come in 
several categories. The light version, which is 
usually entertainment during a rally or at one of 
our family summer events, consists of a little “mud 
bogging” or tours along country lanes. The heavy 
stuff, which is usually several days across public 
lands navigating by compass, topographical maps 
and aerial photos, involves bridge building, river 
barging, and driving conditions ranging from cedar 
swamp to rocky hill winching.

Membership: Canadians joining throughout the 
year pay $45 CDN per year, Americans and others 
pay $45 US per year (discounts available if you 
receive newsletter by email). Membership is valid for 
one year.

OVLR Executive and General Hangers-On
President (Acting)
	 Jean-Leon Morin
	 morinjl@sympatico.ca

Secretary-Treasurer
	 Dave Pell
	 djpells3@yahoo.ca

Events Coordinator
	 Your Name Here
	 events@ovlr.org

Off-road Coordinator
	 Kevin Newell
	 linda&kevin@trytel.com

Past-president
	 Christine Rose
	 tcrose@sympatico.ca

Club Equipment Officer

	 Bruce Ricker

OVLR Newsletter
ISSN 1203-8237
is published twelve times per year for club members. The editor welcomes 
submissions of text and photographs for publication.

Submissions: Articles and photographs may be submitted to the Editors, 
Terry King (tking@sympatico.ca) or Dixon Denner (dkenner@fourfold.org) or 
via post to the club address. Please include photographer’s name, captions, 
identifications of people and vehicles, and a return address if you want the 
photos back.

Deadlines: Submissions to the OVLR Newsletter must be received by the 
15th of every month for inclusion in the next month’s newsletter. All items 
submitted for publication should be legible and signed. Names may be 
withheld at the request of the writer. This is your newsletter. If you wish to 
write anything, we welcome your input of any kind.

Editorial Policy: The Editor of the OVLR newsletter reserves the right to edit any 
submitted material for space and content considerations. Articles, statements, 
and opinions appearing in the OVLR newsletter do not necessarily reflect the 
position of the officers, board of directors, members of the OVLR, or its sponsors 
or advertisers. Where specific data regarding operation, safety, repairs, or 
legislation are concerned you are advised to obtain independent verification. 
The Club, officers, and contributors can accept no responsibility for the result of 
errors or omissions given in this newsletter or by any other means.

Copyright: Pursuant to the Berne Convention, no portion of the OVLR 
Newsletter may be reprinted without written permission of the editor. 
Copyright is held by the author of articles or photographer and the balance 
held by OVLR. Where permission is granted, citation must include month and 
year of the OVLR issue.

Newsletter Content Editor:
	 Terry King
	 tking@sympatico.ca

	 January, April, July and October issues:
	 Dixon Kenner
	 dkenner@fourfold.org

PO Box 478
Carp, Ontario Canada K0A 1L0

Archivist
	 Your Name Here

Auditor
	 Christian Szpilfogel
	 christian@szpilfogel.com

OVLR Marshall
	 Murray Jackson
	 mjackson@igs.net

Returning Officer
	 Your Name Here

Executive Member-at-Large
	 Your Name Here

Merchandising Coordinators
	 Your Name Here

Webmasters
	 Dixon Kenner, Ben Smith, Bill Maloney
	 dkenner@fourfold.org

Newsletter Production Editor:
	 Lynda Wegner
	 lwegner@synapse.net

Production Assistance:
	 Bruce Ricker
	 joey@igs.net

OTTAWA 
VALLEY 
LAND
ROVERS

Online
http://www.ovlr.org
Any ideas for the website please contact Dixon Kenner
Land Rover FAQ: http://www.lrfaq.org

Radio Frequencies
VHF 146.520
CB channel 1
FRS channel 1 sub 5
SW 14.160 MHz
OVLR/Land Rover HAM:
14.160Mhz @ 01:00GMT Tuesdays

Submissions Deadline
The 15th of the month for inclusion in next month’s 
issue.

Advertising Information
$35 CDN for 1/4 page ad,
must run for minimum of three months.



Ottawa Valley Land Rovers — November 2007 �

Beneath the Bonnet

Hey man, what’s going on?
OVLR Calendar of Events
Socials
	 Socials are held at the Prescott Hotel on Preston St., Ottawa, the third Monday of every month at 7:00 p.m.

Executive Meeting
	 Executive meetings are held on the first Monday of the month. Please contact Jean-Leon Morin for 

location. morinjl@sympatico.ca

Notices
	 Annual Christmas Party — TBD.

Calendar of Events............................................................................................. 3

First Annual Guy Fawkes Rallye in Madoc photos by Fred Barrett.......................... 4

Larose Forest Update by Normand Matte; photos by Terry King............................5-7

Classifieds.......................................................................................................... 7

New Members Wanted!
Invite your Land Rover 
obsessed friends to join 

OVLR!
See page 2 for 

subscription details.

OVLR Forums
Please see:

http://www.ovlr.ca/phpBB2/index.php

Submissions for the Newsletter
In order to get the best reproduction of 

photos, please use the following formats:

•	 use the highest resolution possible (200-
300 dpi; 100-150 lines per inch)

•	 save in jpg format (don’t use tiff format 
unless the files are from a Macintosh)

When sending word files, do not include 
photos in the text. Just put a tag where you 
would like the photo placed in the text and 
send the photos as separate files.

Include captions and photo credits for 
photos.
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First Annual Guy Fawkes Rallye
in Madoc

On the weekend of November 3-4, 30 intrepid 
members of OVLR and Toronto area Land Rover 
clubs gathered in Madoc at Dom Perodeau’s place 
to commemorate Guy Fawkes. On Saturday, they 
headed out to Lingham Lake for an offroad trip which 
combined water, rocks and some hill climbing. Fred 
Barrett was there and took photos, including these. 
(ed)

Dave and Fergie on the trail at Lingham Lake.

Fergie climbing the rocks
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Editor’s note: the following thread of email was 
received at OVLR and is passed on in its entirety to 
inform its members. None of the information has 
been verified by the club executive at this point, but 
members are encouraged to do so.

All,
The bottom line folks is that if the 4WD 

community totally lose access into Larose it 
will add to the negative precedent already set 
in other Land Use policy agreements where by 
many forms of motorized use are allowed and 
we are specifically not allowed (Simcoe County 
Rec. policy http://www.county.simcoe.on.ca/
municipal-and-corporate-services/forestry/
county-forest-recreation-policy/ – promoted by 
the OTC and other as a model management plan 
(this one is not dead yet), EOTA – don’t allow 4x4 
but do allow Snowmobile, ATV etc., Kawartha 
Highland Signature Site). Given the Ontario Trail 
Strategy is in full swing – Legislative changes 
planned (goes to cabinet in Dec.), MNR have a 
program in place to map as many of the known 
trails as possible and current usage, we are 
clearly trending towards a more managed trail 
infrastructure.

Given the powerful and well represented 
environmental lobby and others, it is an uphill 
battle for all the motorized recreational groups 
to maintain access to trails. We need to be 
active. Without representation, 4WD recreation 
will be, over time, systematically closed down. 
The other groups – Snowmobile guys are very 
well represented with a full time staff of around 
20 people and a total annual budget of around 
$10M. The OFATV and OFTR also have some 
full time staff funded through dues/trail passes 
and significant sponsorship from COHV http://
www.catv.ca/Whower.html. The 4WD need 
good representation too. The OF4WD does a 
reasonable job relying purely on a volunteer 
base. We have been/are actively involved with 
the Ontario Trail Strategy consultations. The 
currently active projects are legislative review 
work, Ontario Parks QEII management planning 
consultation, Greens Mountain and Larose. The 
OF4WD have 2 seats on the OTC Board. We have 
active relationships with MNR, MHP and through 
the OTC with other trail organizations. We have 

an MOU agreement with VMUTS so we can use 
practically all of their trails.

OTC - Ontario Trails Council http://www.
ontariotrails.on.ca/

EOTA - Eastern Ontario Trails Alliance http://
www.thetrail.ca/

VMUTS -Voyageur Multi Use trail System  http://
www.vmuts.com/

OF4WD - http://www.of4wd.com/

MHP - Ministry of Health Promotion (lead 
ministry on trails)

MNR - Ministry of Natural Resources

On the subject of Larose:
Whilst EOTB and myself have tried to engage 

in the public consultation the response from 
UCPR has, not untypically, been dismissive. 
Ontario Parks gave us a similar run around over 
QEII. Dogged determination is the only way to 
make in roads. We need to adopt that strategy 
with UCPR.

I would be very interested to hear your views 
(supportive or otherwise, I would like to hear 
them) and any background you may be able to 
provide me regarding 4WD use in the Larose 
Forest ? Also, will you lend your support and help 
on this project ?

The latest news:
Based on my call with Mr Prevost today 

– If we do wish to further pursue access rights 
in Larose the next step open to us is to make 
a presentation to the “Planning and Forestry 
Committee” of UCPR at their next meeting 
in December or January. We need to be well 
prepared with some very convincing arguments.

We have exchanged a number of emails with 
Mr Prevost, my last email being:

Dear Mr. Prevost,

As I’m sure you are aware all forms of trail 
use leave some footprint. In some cases, especially 
walking trails, the solution is to lay some form 
of paving down, e.g. gravel bed, i.e. create a 
developed/built trail. This is done primarily for the 
convenience of the user. Beyond the convenience 

Update on Larose Forest

continued on page 6
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continued on page 7

and perceived optics I would suggest the actual 
relative environmental impact of a built trail versus 
a natural trail deserves further examination. Clearly 
persistent long term use by a number of user groups, 
likely motorized has contributed to some excessive 
impact. We are very supportive of the idea of some 
remediation and adoption of clear user guidelines, e.g. 
seasonal use and defined trails. There will likely be 
areas where motorized use is appropriate and areas 
where it is not. This is where I believe the value of 
meaningful consultation comes into play.

As I have mentioned, all forms of trail use on 
a natural trail leave some form of footprint. I do 
not believe arbitrarily defining an absolute cut off 
between 4WD (banned) and ATV use (allowed) is an 
appropriate first response, especially when UCPR have 
made no attempt to consult with the 4WD community.

In the interests of good governance I ask that 
the Planning and Forestry Department at least 
give the 4WD community an opportunity to work 
with you on an inclusive strategy. The process is 
important. Beyond the final result, the process will 
allow for greater mutual understanding and improved 
relationship with members of your local community.

Regards,
Peter Wood

From: LPrevost@prescott-russell.on.ca
Sent: Wednesday, November 14, 2007 3:11 PM
To: peter wood
Subject: RE: Larose Forest Protection and 
Development Plan - in-depth analysis doc.

Mr. Wood,

The information you are looking for will be 

presented in the final report.

It was determined by the Forestry advisory 
committee not to recommend the use of 4WD in 
the Larose Forest because of the nature of the 
soils as well as other obvious reasons. On that 
matter, I invite you to have a look at the attached 
pictures and to please visit the following link....

I look forward to hearing from you.

From: normand matte
Sent: Wednesday, November 14, 2007 4:57 PM
To: OVLR
Subject: Larose forest
Nov. 14th, 2007

Good afternoon everyone,

I am an avid member of the Eastern Ottawa 
Trail Blazers club and I want to inform you about 
a fight that most of you already know is going 
on at this time. As you must be all aware, the 
Larose Forest that we have all shared at one time 
or the other as been closed to all 4x4 vehicles. 
I have been following this process and gaining 
information since it started last fall. I also went to 
the meetings that I knew of.

This decision has been made last year before 
the public meetings had started. I missed the 
1st meeting whose purpose was to hear every 
individual from each category. This meeting was 
the most important. At that point, we started on 
the wrong foot by not being there and not giving 
our opinion.

The people that organize the meetings are 
from “planning and forestry dept. of Prescott-
Russell” situated in l’Orignal Ont. Above them, 
there is another group that consists of different 
member of society. The only member that I have 
been able to identify is the mayor of the nation 
(sic) Mr. Denis Pommainville. He is one of the 
persons that has asked that the 4x4 enthousiast 
be banned from the forest.

Myself, Mr. Peter Wood from 4wd.com 
and Evan Croskery, secretary of EOTB, have 
contacted Mr. Louis Prevost (LPrevost@prescott-
russell.on.ca) who is the person in charge of the 
research and meetings. We asked to be informed 
of the process , the progression, and the dates of 
meetings. At first, we were not been informed of 

Larose Forest Update (continued from page 5)

Kevin Willey and Scott King trimming
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Larose Forest Update (continued from page 6)

For Sale

1995 Landrover Discovery, approx. 150, 000 km, 
excellent running truck, wife is currently driving it, 
needs some TLC, no rust to speak of, good frame, 
lots of new bits recently installed, have purchased 
new vehicle and need the parking space.
I’m overflowing with Landrovers – you should see 
inside the garage.
$3,900 negotiable.
call Sean McGuire 613-590-9991 or 613-590-9992

Classifieds

Your Ad Here

FREE add space to members.
Send information and/or photos to: 
ottawavalleylandrovers@sympatico.ca
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the dates for the public meetings. 

The reason given for the 4x4 ban is the 
condition and species of the soil (see below). 
ATV’s are allowed and have their own trails. 
They have been classified as not harming the 
soil. Also, you can see below when the next 
scheduled meeting will be held. This meeting will 
be covering the “RECREATIONAL” aspect of the 
forest. The following e-mail  from Louis Prevost 
in response to Mr. Woods tells us exactly what 
situation we are in. You will notice that we are 
welcome up to a maximum of 2 people. I have 
been told personally by Mr. Prevost that I (we) 
are welcomed, but us being there will be of no 
value.

Mr. Wood,

Please find enclosed the information you 
requested. The next meeting is scheduled for 
November 29th, 2007. The location has not been 
confirmed yet. This meeting is by invitation only since 
it will focus on user groups. Your group is welcome to 
attend (max 2 persons). I must inform you however 
that that trails for 4X4 trucks will not be allowed 
within the Larose Forest. Due to the nature of the soils 
within the Larose Forest, the County Forest Lands 
Advisory Committee decided to exclude this type of 
use.

Regards,
Louis Prévost, MCIP, RPP
Directeur / Director
Département d’Urbanisme et de Foresterie / 
Planning and Forestry Department
59, rue Court
L’Orignal ON K0B 1K0
(613) 675-4661 poste 7100
(613) 675-1007
www.prescott-russell.on.ca

I think the time is CRUCIAL FOR US TO JOIN 
HANDS and being heard. If we put our knowledge 
and dig in our clubs to find key people we might 
come up with a plan. Basically, we are at the 
point of having no more ideas and I don’t want 
to lower our arms yet.  Any ideas, participation, 
suggestions, will be appreciated. Remember, time 
is short.

Normand Matte

Interested in an Expedition?
An enthusiastic group of Land Roverers are 

planning a 2-week expedition, departing the 
Labour Day long weekend 2008, to the wilds of 
Newfoundland & Labrador, in a mix of vehicles 
ranging from Series to possibly an LR3.

There is room for a few more hearty souls 
possessing a worthy truck. We may have two 
convoys (a slow one and a faster one) for this 
camping and/or motelling event. Some interesting 
side trips are on the agenda, too!

Interested parties should contact 
matthewsted@aol.com for further details!
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We undertake bespoke service and restoration by 
appointment and are also U-Haul dealers – so you 
can trailer to & fro!

Visit our online store at 
www.landroversalvage.ca 

or call us 
613-473-LAND (5263)

New OEM parts in CDN$ — cheaper than paying 
customs and brokerage fees from our rivals!

100% Canadian owned & operated business c/w British Mechanic
(We own our own premises, so are here for the long term!)

We are also OVLR Club Members = Enthusiasts serving Enthusiasts!

Located on Hwy. 7 halfway between Toronto & Ottawa

Land Rover Parts

We are constantly parting-out selected, good 
quality donor Land Rovers — full of perfectly sound, 
reusable parts to save you $$$ over purchasing new!

Land Rover Service & Restoration


